
 

   

 

OBESSU recommendations for the Pathways to School 
Success initiative 

 
 

The Organising Bureau of European School Student Unions (OBESSU), represents school students rights 
in Europe since 1975 and has ever since been advocating for participatory, inclusive and quality education. 
OBESSU welcomes the European Commission’s proposal for a Council Recommendation on policies to 
reduce early school leaving (ESL) and educational underachievement. The Covid-19 crisis and its impact 
on education systems across the EU will undoubtedly have negative consequences on pupils' learning 
paths. The Council Recommendation should therefore propose measures to support EU Member States 
in mitigating the effects of the crisis by putting in place effective measures to prevent ESL and improve 
learners' performances. We are still far from the Europe 2020 target of less than 10% of early leavers in 
the EU and it is time that we join forces to combat this social phenomena. 

 
Although we welcome the scope and overall purpose of the “Pathways to School Success” initiative, we 
find the name and the narrative behind problematic. How do we define school success? What values do 
we want to convey in our education systems? Competitiveness? OBESSU believes that the initiative 
focuses too much on educating and training the future workforce, taking as indicators of 
underachievement only the so-called basic skills (maths, reading and science) and leaving behind other 
subjects that are essential for developing critical thinking or civic engagement. Our vision of education 
differs widely from the one proposed by the Commission. We stand for a learner-centered educational 
system that embraces differences, promotes lifelong learning, develops knowledge, skills, abilities and 
social competences, builds a feeling of belonging to a community, fosters solidarity and shapes critical 
minds and active citizens that challenge established truths and power structures. In that sense, we would 
like to see proposals that aim at including all learners in the school community by providing them the 
support they need to thrive. 

Policies addressing ESL and underachievement should focus on educational equity. The income of 
parents, their education or legal status should not be constraints or barriers in a learner's educational 
path. Instead, education institutions, from early childhood education and care, should be places where 
disadvantaged learners are given the resources and support they need to start their learning path at the 
same starting point as more privileged learners. Educational reforms should address the socio-economic 
issues behind ESL and work towards vanishing inequalities within the educational system and fostering 
equitable, inclusive and quality-based learning environments. 

 
Among the causes of ESL, we would like to draw attention to the following issues. First, the phenomena 
of bullying within the school community, including cyberbullying. Research has shown that bullying and 
cyberbullying have harmful consequences on a learner's achievement and learner’s mental health, and 
puts the victim at risk of dropping out of school. We believe that schools could design activities to raise 
awareness on the consequences of bullying, as well as set up mechanisms for the early tracking of 
bullying practices within the school community. Schools could, for example, appoint and train resource 
persons that are accessible and to whom learners being victims of bullying could refer to. The school 
should also provide free psychological and legal support. 

 
Secondly, we believe that particular attention should be given to learners from disadvantaged socio- 
economic backgrounds. More and more learners are starting to work at a young age because they lack a 
supportive home environment or need to financially support their families. Policies addressing ESL need 
to be accompanied by concrete welfare measures for learners such as providing free transportation, free 
equipment, access to library and spaces for studying, free lunches, etc. 

 
 
 



 

   

 
 
Finally, we would like to address the difficulties encountered by undocumented learners and migrant 
learners. Their situation differs from one country to another with huge disparities. We would like to remind 
that education is a human right and as such it should be accessible to all, no matter their residence 
status.



 

   

 

We demand binding measures within the new Pact on Migration and Asylum that ensure that all learners, 
in particular minors, whether they are accompanied or unaccompanied and regardless of their country 
of arrival, have access to education on the same grounds as citizens of the state. Additionally, we would 
like to see a call from the EU institutions for the regularisation of undocumented people in EU Member 
states. 

 
Wellbeing should be at the core of this initiative and should be an indicator when monitoring schools’ 
success in fighting ESL. Additionally, we believe that it is necessary to appoint a Commission Expert 
Group on promoting wellbeing at school to explore existing practices and develop guidelines for schools 
and teachers in order to create positive school environments. 

 
Teachers, if well trained, can be key actors in preventing ESL and underachievement. Teacher education 
needs to be reviewed to empower and equip future teachers with the skills and competences needed to 
understand and efficiently address educational disadvantages. School students should be involved in 
shaping the content of these courses to make sure it answers their needs. Teachers must be supported 
by the rest of the school staff (trainers, school leaders, etc.). 

 
Our latest research on the impact of Covid-19 on school students showed that classes that use frontal 
teaching are the most disengaging. Therefore, we believe that more participative alternatives need to be 
incorporated into the school curricula, such as project-based learning activities, debates and other 
forms of peer learning activities. 

 
Additionally, assessments can be very stressful moments for learners. We stand for forms of assessments 
that focus on the learners’ individual progress rather than on competitiveness and performance. 
Assessments should be constructive and encourage the school students to reflect on the learning process 
and should be based on a dialogue between the teacher and the learner. 

 
Finally, for those young people already out of the school system, we call on national governments to find 
strategies to bring them back into the system. Youth organisations and other NGOs can play an important 
role as they work on the field and might have access to the leavers. Their activities need to be substantially 
supported. 
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